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	· WED., NOV. 14
	WOMAN OF ACHIEVEMENT DINNER – N.B. This will be in lieu of the normal meeting night (November 7). Guests and Hon. Zons are most welcome for this special dinner. (Price: $40.00)

	· WED., DEC 5
	CHRISTMAS MEETING – Rhonda Davidson-Irwin, fresh back from conducting at Moscow’s first-ever Tattoo,  is again planning a great evening to mark the final meeting of the year. Not to be missed!


The United Services Club has a strict deadline for finalising meal orders. As it is assumed you will be attending all meetings of the Club unless an apology is received, it is critical that you let Judy “Goodtime” Anderson know of any guests and apologies for the Woman of Achievement dinner meeting by noon on Monday, November 12, if you will not be attending the meeting. Telephone: 3357 6007(H) or 3391 8588(W); Fax: 3891 1029 (W); Email: judesanderson@hotmail.com. Any member from whom an apology is not received in time is automatically invoiced for the meal ordered for her.  
The newsletter this month is being sent out in line with the normal schedule, but don’t forget the Club meeting for November is on November 14, not November 7.

Because the November meeting will be dedicated to the presentation of the Woman of Achievement awards and to hearing from our guest speaker for the occasion, there will not be a lot of time for news or committee reports, so this month is a monster five-pager. 

Happy reading! I look forward to seeing you all on November 14.

Judith Anderson

President, Zonta Club of Brisbane 

BUBBLES BALFOUR, PRINCESS AUGUSTA AND FRIENDS

Club members enthusiastically (and very noisily!) participated in a fun activity devised by Lea Greenaway at our club’s 36th birthday party meeting in October. Combining the name of our first pet with our first street name produced some extraordinary results including Princess Augusta (aka Leneen Forde), Bindy Main (Robyn Currell), Mucka Kurrajong (Kate Kollar), and Deefa Laura (Christine Maclean). However, it was Bubbles Balfour (Fran Morrison) who took out first prize. 

Had Joan Godfrey been at the meeting, she would certainly have given Fran a run for her money – Joan’s first cat was named for a famous American opera and movie star, Lawrence Tibbett, and L.T. McDonald sounds frightfully aristocratic (until you know that the cat was generally referred to as ‘Tibby’!)
The Club also welcomed home the portrait of Charter President, Babette Stephens, which had been commissioned from artist Lola McCausland in 1981 by Joan Godfrey. Since Babette’s death, the portrait has been in the keeping of Babette’s daughter Wendy in Perth, but Wendy has very kindly returned it to the club and it will become part of QUT’s art collection. 

Having Babette’s imposing presence in the room created the perfect opportunity to share some of the stories about her from the early days of the Club, as recorded in the 25th anniversary souvenir booklet prepared in 1996 by Fran Morrison and Dina Browne.

· “I came late [to the organisation meeting] after a radio play at the ABC. There was quite a group already, and before I realised what was happening I was President! I think I had even missed the bit about what Zonta was all about” 

· “Reams of material came from Chicago HQ, but there was no-one to explain what it all meant – our organiser, Dorothy Thompson, had disappeared back to Canada, the Sydney Club was a very long way away, so we basically made it up as we went along”.
· Babette finished her two year term as President, but indicated that she was willing to continue. When the paperwork was sent to the Area Director, a reply came back that it was absolutely, definitely not possible for anyone to be a Zonta president for longer than two years. A response was sent saying that if Babette couldn’t be president for another two years, the Zonta Club of Brisbane would disband. At that threat, they said they would bend the rules – but just this once.

· In 1976, the Club held a dinner for Babette before she departed for Wiesbaden to represent the club for the very first time at an international convention. Shirley King recalled: “It was like launching her into out space as none of us had any idea what she could expect. It was our first step into the ‘real’ world of Zonta.
The October meeting was also special for another reason - Kate Kollar was introduced to the members by Jennifer West and Ann Trezise before being inducted as our newest member. Welcome, Kate!  

The meeting also gave three guests of members the chance to discover something about Zonta – Sanghee Park was there with Margaret McMurdo, Mary Roberts with Beth Wilson, and Dr Karen Moritz with Ann Trezise. Karen is the RD Wright Senior Research Fellow in the School of Biomedical Sciences at UQ and she gave us a very lively and informative ‘coffee chat’ about her research into how events that occur during embryonic development lead to increased risks of some diseases in adult life.  We know all our guests had a marvellous time – we just hope they don’t tell their family and friends that they met someone called Bubbles Balfour at a Zonta meeting!
WOMAN OF ACHIEVEMENT – A GREAT NIGHT AHEAD

Six of the Club’s Past Presidents gathered at the Thomas Dixon Centre in West End on October 18 for some very serious Zonta business – interviewing the candidates for the 2007 Woman of Achievement Award. Committee Chair Jan Delpratt, supported by Leneen Forde, Ailsa Gillies, Shirley King, Shirley McCorkindale, and Coralie van Straaten-Peretz, had a difficult task deciding amongst the inspirational candidates but they have made their decision and all will be revealed when the result is announced at the special Club dinner meeting on November 14.

The Club is thrilled to have the 1984 Woman of Achievement, Dr Patrice Derrington, as guest speaker for the evening. As detailed in the invitations sent out earlier this month, Patrice as a young Queenslander won the Award in recognition of her academic excellence at The University of Queensland, her receipt of a Harkness Fellowship, and her doctoral studies at the University of California Berkeley.  Her further academic achievements included appointments at Carnegie Mellon University, the Massachusetts Institute of Technology, and a Harvard MBA. For fourteen years she then worked on Wall Street as Managing Director of a boutique investment advisory firm and served as a director of numerous private investment and charitable entities. Following the September 11th terrorist attacks on New York City, Patrice was appointed by the Governor as the executive responsible for the economic and social rehabilitation programs. Since returning to Australia in 2004, she has worked as a property investment consultant to private companies and local authorities, and serves as an independent director on the listed property trust, Charter Hall. She is currently the CEO of the Penrith Lakes Development Corporation, which is about to transform Australia’s largest quarry into an ecologically progressive recreational precinct and community for 14,000 residents in Western Sydney.   
2007 BABETTE STEPHENS MEMORIAL AWARD PRESENTED

Members unable to attend the opening night performance of Twelfth Night by the 2nd year acting students at QUT on October 5 missed an excellent production, directed by Bille Brown.  

Bille noted in the program that the books the students read on Shakespeare were written by his vocal coach and director at the Royal Shakespeare Company in Stratford upon Avon, but added “it is better to get it in person on the day, because acting has always been a craft apprenticeship”. 

As part of the assessment process for the award Jan Delpratt, Caroline Heim, Dina Brown, Rhonda Davidson-Irwin, Julie Mannion, and Judith Anderson have watched just how well this cohort of “apprentices” have learned their craft since the beginning of the year, and all agreed on the selection of this year’s winner, Gemma Yates-Round. 

At the post-performance function where the award was announced, Dina presented entertaining and informative background about the award and Babette’s life and contribution to theatre in Brisbane. It was also an occasion to display our Lola McCausland portrait of Babette. The Club hopes that the portrait, as part of QUT’s art collection, will be displayed somewhere in the Creative Industries precinct so that Queensland’s ‘Grande Dame’ of theatre can continue to watch over the development of current and future generations of actors.
The Club’s thanks go to Julie Mannion for her excellent work in organising and coordinating this event each year. She is a model of thoroughness and reliability!

The following is the lovely message of thanks (complete with kisses!) from Dianne Eden, Head of the Acting Studio in the Creative Industries Faculty at QUT: 

Dear wonderful Zontians,

I am enormously grateful to you all for awarding the Babette Stephens prize each year. It means something culturally for the actors to find out about Babette. (Cultural amnesia has been at work in this state!). Next year the Shakespeare will not be opening on a Friday which I hope will be more convenient for Club members.  

Once again, our best thanks – please let the club know our feelings. Sincerely, Dianne Eden  xxxxx
A GLITTERING OPENING (AND A GREAT RESULT!) FOR LIZ AND FRIENDS 

The opening of the Liz and Friends art exhibition at Parliament House on October 12 was a thoroughly Zonta affair - member, PIP, and former Governor of Queensland, Leneen Forde AC, conducted the official opening, musical entertainment was provided by Rhonda Davidson Irwin’s Viva la Musica, and of course Elizabeth Heber’s beautiful silk paintings and garments featured prominently in the works on display. 

As the event benefits our Save the Children projects, their CEO, Lynn Thompson was there as well. Her address to the opening night crowd was such a succinct description of the work of Save the Children, it is reproduced here in full:

Save the Children works with some of the poorest children in over 120 countries around the world. We also work with children and families in crisis here in Queensland and we are extremely grateful to the Zonta Club of Brisbane for the ongoing support to our Mobile Playscheme program in memory of our friend, the late Cassandra Weddell.

Mobile Playschemes visit children and their families in caravan parks and housing estates in the greater Brisbane area, Sunshine Coast, Tweed/Gold Coast, and Townsville. It is now 25 years since the service commenced at the Springwood Caravan Park with toys loaded into the back of a station wagon.  These services also operate in northern NSW and Indigenous communities in Darwin and Wadeye in the Northern Territory.

Children under five living with their parents and carers in caravan parks in marginalised, socially isolated circumstances are at high risk of abuse and neglect. Children are constantly exposed to substance abuse, criminal activities and domestic violence because of the overcrowded and isolated environments in which they live. Caravans are also hot in summer and extremely cold in winter.

Our Playscheme staff comprises two workers on each van, one with early childhood training and the other with a welfare background, and they are often accompanied by a family support worker who is a qualified social worker. They have told me some wonderful stories of families who were so very grateful to receive assistance from Zonta’s School Readiness project. One single mother said her children were able to attend school from the first day of term because they had a uniform; another was able to allow her child to play soccer as he had a pair of boots. It was great to have some of the stress lifted from her shoulders by being able to send the children off to school with all their books. They were all amazed at the difference it made to the children wanting to go to school. The gifts of Avon products at Christmas time were also gratefully received and the children attending Playscheme look forward to talking their library books home in their library bag each week.

Playscheme also visits two Brisbane correctional centres where children under five are residing with their mothers. Staff also accompany preschool age children into the prison so that they can visit their mums in a playgroup setting. Entering a prison can be a very daunting experience for a child, and separating at the end of the session can also be distressing for both mother and child. However, our staff manage to reunite children very quickly with foster carers waiting on the outside. The Minister for Police and Corrective Services, the Hon. Judy Spence, recently hosted a morning tea to celebrate the 10th anniversary of the service at Brisbane Women’s Prison and acknowledged the donations of books and equipment received from the Zonta Club of Brisbane through the establishment of the Cassandra Weddell Memorial Library.
Whilst Save the Children is actively involved in responding to families in crisis, it is our belief that the ongoing investment in well-researched prevention and early intervention programs such as the Mobile Playscheme will bring about changes that will enhance families’ capacity to care for their children safely and build greater connections to their community.”
The Club’s sincere thanks go to Liz and her artist friends for making the event possible, and for donating 25% of the proceeds to Zonta. Thanks, too, to all the members who rallied to the cause by selling raffle tickets and providing support on the opening night and during the exhibition, especially Joan Moloney who very generously gave 2½ days of her time to work at the exhibition. 
Parliament House staff obligingly set out in search for a politician to draw the raffle on the final night of the exhibition. Former leader of the opposition, Dr Bruce Flegg, was found first and kindly obliged, his successor, Jeff Seeney, arriving shortly afterwards, so it was a thoroughly supervised draw. Bronwyn Williams was the delighted winner of one of Liz’s fabulous silk works as first prize, but the closest any other members came to a winner was a couple of degrees of separation, so it’s great to see that word about Zonta and our projects is being spread beyond Club members and their immediate families.

The final result won’t be revealed until the November club meeting, but we do know that Save the Children will be very happy!
ANNUAL CHRISTMAS GIFT APPEAL FOR ST LUKE’S PATIENTS
With Christmas nearly upon us and only two Club meetings before the end of the year, Ann Shevill has once again volunteered to collect small gifts for the St Luke's nursing service (now Spiritus Care) to distribute to their shut-in patients. This is the 28th year that club members have supported this cause by bringing along donations of simple, inexpensive consumables such as nice soaps and creams. 

Although Ann won’t be at the November meeting, the collection will begin and will be continued at the December meeting. The gifts are best left unwrapped so that Spiritus staff can choose the most appropriate gift for each patient.

Ann says: “There has always been a very thoughtful and generous response by members and the gifts are always received with much warmth and appreciation. It’s a nice feeling to know that a little cheer can be given to those in need in this manner”.

2007 INDIGENOUS BURSARY WINNERS ANNOUNCED

Jen West certainly does more than her share for Zonta – not only is she a hard-working Board member, but she also prepares delectable morning tea delights for Service Committee meetings at her home every month, she’s travelling down to Mabel Park State High and Kingston College to present our Educational Achievement and T-TOPS Awards, and has represented the club on the selection team for the Indigenous Bursaries at The University of Queensland since their inception.

The bursaries are presented at a special dinner each year, and responsibility for hosting this event falls in rotation to each of the three Zonta clubs involved in the project. As luck would have it, this year is Brisbane South’s turn, and unfortunately, their chosen date of November 14 coincides with our Woman of Achievement award evening and could not be changed. Jen has generously offered to represent us at the bursary awards, together with Ann Trezise and Rhyl Row.

Jen is also trying to locate donations of household items to support one of the bursary recipients, Rhiann Sue See, who lost her possessions in a storage company fire. Jen notes that Rhiann has been “doing it tough” in her apartment in Toowong, currently sleeping on a mattress on the floor. Jen spoke to her about her needs and while she has gathered some of the necessary goods to replace her losses from relatives and friends, she was still missing some items. Jen put out an e-call to all members for donations of particular items and is coordinating responses.
And as if that weren’t enough, she has submitted the following report on behalf of the Service Committee:   

The Jean Rialland Project - Zonta Indigenous Women Students’ Bursary – 2008    

Once again it has been my privilege through the Service Committee to be involved in the organisation and selection of the three students receiving a $2000 bursary for the 2008 academic year at The University of Queensland (UQ). 

As we all know the Bursary is a joint project between and administered by three Zonta clubs: Brisbane, Brisbane Breakfast, and Brisbane South, with the assistance of the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Study (ATSIS) Unit at UQ.

A limited number of bursaries for one year of study are offered to students who have completed 16 units of study at the commencement of the award. The awards are based on, but not limited to, the following criteria:

· Personal circumstances

· Future aspirations

· Academic merit

· Financial need

The standard of the applicants was again high this year and the three successful recipients are: Kawin Forrester, Bachelor of Nursing as a precursor to the study of Medicine; Mareshah Bowie, Bachelor of Laws; Rhiann Sue See, Bachelor of Psychological Science. All three girls were highly focused on their studies and all had clear visions for their future direction.

I am looking forward to the awards presentation this year hosted by the Brisbane South Club on November 14. The guest speaker will be Dr Jackie Huggins AM who has served as the Deputy Director of UQ’s ATSIS Unit since 1997. Jackie is also the Co-Chair of Reconciliation Australia and was recently honoured by UQ as Alumnus of the Year – a truly remarkable woman. 

This highly successful project is now in its third year and as a result, an alumni group is being developed to promote links between these impressive graduates and their impact on society in their chosen fields of study and Zonta.  We look forward to our ongoing involvement.
BUY CHRISTMAS CARDS AND HELP BREAST CANCER NETWORK 

Australia Post is offering the chance to support Breast Cancer Network simply by buying personalised Christmas Cards.

Flyers, including order forms, will be distributed at the November club meeting. The minimum quantity is 50 and your logo and personalised greeting can be included, so they’re ideal for businesses. There are 16 different designs and all card are top quality (embossed or foiled) with foil-lined envelopes. Delivery within 10 days; orders close December 14.

PIXIE ANNAT FAREWELLED

As reported last month, Pixie Annat has made the difficult decision to leave Zonta after more than two decades as a member. In her letter advising formally of her decision, Pixie writes: “My decision lies simply upon my changed circumstances over the past 12 months. I feel rather sad as I have made many friends over the past 21 years and have believed sincerely in the activities supported by the Club. However, I do not wish to be a member of an organisation which I am not able to support appropriately because of lack of time and energy…I shall miss the Club and all my friends – my very best wishes to all the Club members”.  

A MEMORABLE DAY
Ann Trezise, Jen West and her sister Helen recently took up the invitation to attend a fashion parade fundraiser for the Zonta Club of Maroochydore at The Sanctuary, Forest Glen.  Jen reports: 

It was an excellent venue – drinks and canapés were served on arrival followed by a stylish luncheon and a fashion parade courtesy of Liz Davenport. An interesting talk was given by a representative of Helping Hands Cambodia, an aid organisation founded two years ago by Deborah Groves, an ex wedding photographer from the Sunshine Coast.

Helping Hands works predominantly in one very poor village called Prasat Char. Their concentrated efforts so far have achieved many things including the construction of a large concrete bridge allowing access to the village during the wet season, the supply of more than 250 bicycles to the village, the supply of garden tools and seeds enabling families to grow vegetables, the provision of medical assistance, assistance with setting up small businesses, the building of a school to accommodate 200 students, and the instillation of many water pumps and water filters to help prevent disease from contaminated water to name but a few projects. Maroochy Club has a continuing interest in supporting this charity work.

We were made very welcome and renewed friendships made at the recent District 24 Conference. What a wonderful way to while away a beautiful Sunday, to consolidate friendships and give support to other clubs. 

This very successful venture was organized by a club with just twelve members!!!!

Thank you and congratulations to the Maroochy Club for such an excellent day. 
2008 INTERNATIONAL CONVENTION

It’s hard to believe that the next international convention is less than 250 days away – the Zontians of Rotterdam are already gearing up to welcome members from all over the world from June 27 to July 2, 2008.

The official Convention program starts on June 28, but District Meetings will be held on June 27. Guest speakers already secured include Zontian, Judge and Professor Akua Kuenyehia from Ghana, a Member of the International Criminal Court in The Hague; Mrs. Neelie Kroes, European Commissioner for Competition; and  Dr. Thea Hilhorst, Professor of Humanitarian Aid and Reconstruction 

The early registration fee is €350 Euros (AUD$548 at the time of writing), and registration includes many free activities, open to all Zontians and guests. These include a Gala concert by the Rotterdam Philharmonic orchestra, sponsored by ABN AMRO, a civic reception by invitation of the Lord Mayor of Rotterdam, and visits to 11 global companies and institutions found in Rotterdam, including the famous Port of Rotterdam, financial service companies, medical centres, law firms and not for profit organisations.

The social events are also enticing (a Picnic in the Park, a Farewell Party, and an intriguingly named Lustful Luncheon) and there will also be a Market Place, an Internet Café and Hospitality Suite, varied networking and fellowship opportunities, plus the opportunity to be the house guest of D29 Zontians at a Zonta Open House the week before Convention.  
One of the best features of any international convention is the opportunity to undertake pre- and post-convention tours. Next year will be no exception and Leneen has alerted us to a fantastic and inexpensive tour beings offered by the Zontians of Poland, beginning in Berlin with visits to Warsaw and Krakow and including canal tours. Leneen has promised more information and this will be passed on as soon as it is to hand.
The Call to Convention will be in the next issue of The Zontian magazine, but in the meantime, keep your eye on the 2008 Convention web site at www.zonta2008.com for more information.  The site is still under construction, but some events and activities are already well advanced.
ASSETS REGISTER – THE LONGEST SAGA EVER?

Barbara Murray and Veronica McLaughlin can either take heart or resort to despair at the following piece of history: 

The minutes of the Board Meeting of April 24, 2001 (that’s over six years ago!!) recorded Veronica’s suggestion that the club compile and maintain an assets register. Everyone agreed that it was necessary to collect information about club goods/equipment/ records held by individual club members and to compile a register. 

If you are the custodian of anything at all that is relevant to our Club’s history or ongoing operations (including electronic records), please let Barbara know.
HOLD THOSE CORKS!
Ann Shevill continues her great voluntary effort of collecting corks for recycling to benefit the Girl Guides. As Ann will not be at the November meeting, she has asked that members hold the corks which they have collected until the December meeting.
SUPPORT FOR WINDANA AND THE ANGLICARE WOMEN’S HOSTEL 
Barbara Murray has been very enthusiastic in her new role as our liaison with the Anglicare Women’s Hostel in New Farm and Windana. 
Windana need toiletries and toilet bags, good clothes for both children and mothers (particularly babies), age-appropriate toys (not toys with lots of little parts). They would also love journals and diaries as it is part of the healing process to write. Educational books, colouring books and reading books are all valuable. Stickers are also important for mothers to use as rewards with recalcitrant children. When the clients leave the centre they may go to new housing so bags with things such as egg flips and other kitchen items are welcome
Anglicare do not need toiletries or articles for children and electrical goods are only welcome if there is an electrical safety clearance attached. They are in need of towels and single mattress protectors. 
VALE HEATHER ROBINSON  

Members were saddened to hear of the death of Heather Robinson on Tuesday, October 2, and several responded to the news with memories of this vibrant former member. Heather’s funeral was private, but as floral tributes were welcome, yellow Zonta roses were sent by the Club in her memory.
Jen West: “Heather was a wonderful character and did an amazing amount of work for the Zonta Club of Brisbane in many ways, particularly in fundraising and fellowship.  I reflect on how welcoming and encouraging she was to me when I first joined the club. No matter what her personal circumstance or health issues dealt her, she never complained, always had a smile, and could always turn a frown into a laugh”. 
Dina Browne: “Heather was truly a Woman of Distinction - you will recall her great laugh, her penchant for good jokes, her frankness, her generosity. Remember the great Zonta "events" in the car park in front of her shop? Fellow members knew that Heather did not suffer fools gladly - she believed in just getting on with the job (preferably with a good red to hand!). She was one of those larger-than-life people who really enrich our lives. She was a great Zontian.
Leneen Forde: “She was a top bird and doled out much sound advice to her many customers in her dress shop not only on style but on life in general. She could be quite a philosopher in her way”.

Mary Magee: “I was sad to read about Heather's death. We were great friends, and in 1978 we spent a week together in New York. She was incredible in many ways. Her knowledge of people was uncanny”.

Karen Brady: “I was sorry to hear about Heather, she was always bright and cheery”
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Heather Robinson (front) with Bernadette O'Shea, former member Jill Reeves, and Veola Feros at a past Zonta meeting
EDUCATIONAL AWARDS FLOURISH – AND Z-TOPS FINALLY LAUNCHED

The annual round of presentations of our Education Encouragement Awards is underway. 
On October 23, awards were presented at Bundamba SHS by Jen Thomson, and on October 31, Jen West and Ann Trezise journeyed down to Mabel Park SHS to present their awards. Ann will present the awards at Shailer Park SHS on November 7, and she and Jen West will be at the Kingston College Adult Education Centre to present both the educational encouragement awards and the inaugural Z-TOPS awards.

Getting Z-TOPS to this stage has been something of a crusade for Ann. First devised by Ann in March 2006 following discussion with the Albert Park Flexible Learning Centre, Z-TOPs (Zonta-Tafe Opportunity ProgramS) was offered to Kingston College earlier this year. Centre coordinator, Bob Topping, has been a very enthusiastic supporter of our Educational Encouragement Awards since their inception, and he quickly saw the potential of the Z-TOPS scheme to enable his female students to meet the cost of TAFE and other short courses.  

Our thanks go to Ann and the others on the Service Status of Women Committee (particularly the two Jennifers and the Educational Awards Project Coordinator, Annette McFarlane) for their sterling work on these important awards which are now being offered in no fewer than nine different disadvantaged schools, both secondary and primary. 

Being the Zonta representative at a presentation is invariably an uplifting and joyous experience – look out for more stories in the December newsletter.

PAID MATERNITY LEAVE PETITION
NCW (Queensland) President, Pat Burgess, has forwarded information about the paid maternity leave petition and postcard launched on October 18 by Senator Natasha Stott Despoja, in her role as the Australian Democrats' spokesperson for women.

The petition calls for a national Government-funded scheme to provide working women 14 weeks paid maternity leave at the minimum wage, with optional workplace top-ups.  The petition follows the Workplace Relations (Guaranteeing Paid Maternity Leave) Amendment Bill 2007 introduced by the Senator on September 13. So far, the move has been supported by the Australian Hotels Association, Business and Professional Women, the Council of Small Business of Australia, the ACTU, the NTEU, the National Foundation for Australian Women, and the YWCA, among other groups. 

The petition is available online at www.democrats.org.au/campaigns/paid_mat/petition.htm and electronic copies of the postcard are available on request. 
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The Zonta Club of Brisbane is grateful to these donors of the major prizes for the Joie de Vivre evening. Their generosity helped the club to raise funds in support of the Vanuatu Cervical Cancer project and the service projects of the Zonta Club of Brisbane
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